
MEETING OF 

FINMERE PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of meeting held on 6th October 2020 remotely via Zoom
Present:-
Councillors, Mike Kerford-Byrnes (MKB) (Chairman), Mike Kirby (MK), Steven Trice (ST), Peter Goss (PG),  Joanne Brooks (JB) and Tim Ayling (TA)
In attendance:- Sharron Chalcraft (SC) (Parish Clerk and RFO) and one member of the public
1.  APOLOGIES (19.31)
Apologies were received from Councillor Katherine Grimston (KG) (Vice Chair).
2.  DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST AND INVOLVEMENT (19.32)

ST declared an involvement in Village Hall issues.  
3.  MINUTES (19.33)
The minutes of the meeting of 1st of September 2020 were approved with corrections.

4.  MATTERS ARISING (19.34)
4.01
Sports Pavilion Issues  c/f

4.02
Spinney Acquisition Funding  JB has again been in contact with the Mixbury Trust, who explained that there was no progress as they had been concentrating on the restoration of Mixbury Church.  c/f

4.03
Defibrillator Guardianship  SC is to ask Roger Blake to look into the suitability of the site for a light fitting.
4.04
Trees of Remembrance Plaque  c/f

4.05
Stable Close Play Area Refurbishment  This will need to be delayed until spring, given the current situation.  PG is to explain this to the neighbours.
4.06
Emergency Vehicle Access Signs  c/f

4.07
Spring Clean    SC did receive an email regarding a reduced size spring clean but unfortunately this went to spam on her personal account rather than reaching the parish email address.  There will not be another organised clean this year so this will have to wait until next spring.  
4.08
Mower Service  This item can be removed from the agenda, it has been agreed to carry out a mower service before the start of the next cricket season.
4.09
MW.0026/19 – 0041/19 – Finmere Quarry  Responses were submitted for all these applications under urgent business.

4.10
Fly tipping  There has been further fly tipping in the village.  JB reported that a quantity of tree chippings has been tipped at the end of the disused railway line on Water Stratford Rd.  The fly posting of several boards on the roundabout has been reported to CDC.  The car with a large hoarding has now been removed from the village.  c/f

4.11
Bund fence repair  This will be completed, JB and her family have been busy with the harvest  as explained at the last meeting.  c/f
4.12
Cross Tree bench  This has not yet been fitted.  MKB has not got any metal bar remaining to use to fix it into the postcrete.  TA has the bag of postcrete ready at the pub.  JB is sure that she has access to some metal bars that will do the job.  This is to be sorted out at the next meeting.  c/f

4.13
Playing field boundary trees  There has been no news of our application.  c/f

4.14
20/02029/F – Fuzz Farm  A no objection reply has been returned by SC.

4.15
Trees on Valley Rd verge  These have been reported by SC on fix-my-street, they are actually more on the Fulwell Rd verge in front of Grafton House.  The matter is under investigation.  c/f

4.16
HS2 Properties  These have been reported to HS2 Estate Office and a response is to follow their investigation.

4.17
Website  SC has designed a very basic site, which can be improved on with more images etc once it is live.  The decision was made under urgent business to delay the making live of the site as it seems there may be some difficulty, with a possible lapse in availability.  It is important that this does not happen during the audit consultation period, when all documents must be available online, and therefore the switch was delayed until October 13th, when the consultation period is passed.   JB suggests that the PC logo is very basic and dated and could be improved.  TA suggests asking our artist in residence Keith Jansz if he would be willing to paint a logo.  JB will ask him.  c/f
5.  FINANCIAL REPORT (19.55)

The quarterly financial report was presented. 

It was reported that there was £16,420.37 in the Treasurer Account and £4,824.18 in the Business Money Manager Account. 
The bank reconciliation was presented and agreed, proposed MKB, seconded PG, carried unanimously.  This will be delivered to MKB for signature.

The figures for July and August were reported in the September minutes.
The following had been paid in during September:

£5,665.00 from CDC – parish precept
The following had been paid out during September:

£390.00 to John Donaldson – (running costs – grass cutting)

£303.95 to SC - (general admin – for Clerk and RFO duties and internet and website costs)

There has still been no letter from the internal auditor Phil Hood.  

There are two invoices for payment:
Microsoft 365 in the sum of £79.99 for the continued use of Microsoft Office 365.  This is to be paid, proposed MKB, seconded ST, carried unanimously.  SC has paid this on her credit card and will be reimburse herself.

SLCC in the sum of £36.00 for training, this is to be paid, proposed JB, seconded PG, carried unanimously.  This training is about producing accessibility compliant documents for posting online and, as places were short, was decided on under urgent business.

6. S19/S137/URGENT BUSINESS (20.03)
No requests for funding have been received.  The responses to MW.0026/19 – 0041/19 and AMC/2020/5280-9 (see Section 4.09 above and Section 18 below) were consulted on and submitted under urgent business.  The decision to book training for SC (see Section 5 above) was discussed and made under urgent business.
7.  FINMERE LANDFILL SITE UPDATE (20.05)
The smell has returned.  MKB explains that the reconfiguration process has just begun, three weeks later than originally scheduled, and this may be causing the odour.  He has put in a complaint about the noise of the machinery being used.  All diggers are supposed to be fitted with ‘white noise’ emitters to lessen their noise pollution.  There is supposed to be an engineer fitting these emitters tomorrow.  Louise Greenwood, EA, has been to check the site and also the emissions monitor.  The readings of the monitor are sent straight from the machine to the EA offices so MKB was not told what they were.
The comments on the six applications with their extra submissions have been prepared and sent in, see Section 4.09 above, and the enforcement appeal submission from the PC has also been sent in, see Section 18 below.
8.  PLAYING FIELD PROGRESS AND CONDITION (20.12)
The sorting out of the leases is still ongoing.  
Football is now being played again on the field.

Councillors confirm that there are no reports of problems this month.  MKB has walked the field.
9.  NEW RESIDENTS NOTIFICATIONS (20.15)
There are no known new residents, but several properties are now empty, and councillors will have to watch out for new arrivals.
10.  PARISH CLERK HOUR’S DIARY (20.25)

The hours worked for the quarter were some 8.5 hours more than last year at 68.5, this being due to the extra work needed on the website.  This was partially offset by shorter meeting times.  Next quarter may see more hours due to the work involved with administering the volunteer scheme if lockdown measures return.

11.  NEW PAY RATES FOR CLERKS (20.30)
The new pay scales have been agreed for the 2020/21 year.  SC is paid on SCP 15 which has risen from £11.91 p/h to £12.24p/h.  This means a rise of £8.25pcm in the combined payment of salary and expenses.  There will also need to be a back payment of £49.50.  Proposed MKB, seconded ST, carried unanimously.

12.  QUEEN VICTORIA’S JUBILEE TREE (20.35)

The tree is certainly looking splendid in its autumn colours this year and appears healthy.  PG is happy to do the work of removing the suckers from the base.

13.  SILENT SOLDIER (20.40)

This is in store at KG’s house.  TA asks if the light used last year is still with it, SC is to check with KG.  There is to be a pumpkin trail, see Section 19 below, which will be using the Cross Tree green, the position for the soldier last year.  MK points out that even with the light below it the figure was not very visible last year.  It would be good if it could be fitted against a wall as a contrasting backdrop.  SC is to ask the school if their wall could be used.  This will be decided under urgent business so that the figure can be placed in plenty of time.

14.  CHRISTMAS LIGHTS AND CAROL SERVICE (20.45)

There is to be no formal Carol Service this year, as singing is not allowed it would be rather frustrating to simply have to listen.  However, the PC will still be putting the Christmas lights up in the Cross Tree and Revd Goodall suggests that some music could be played, readings given, and prayers joined in around the tree.  JB is to help with the risk assessment for the Remembrance Service at the Church, working out how many can attend under social distancing rules.  She will also carry out an assessment on the area around the tree.  Councillors are not sure about organising a public event during the crisis, especially as a much tighter lockdown may be on the way.  This is to be an agenda item in November and JB and SC will liaise with Revd Goodall.  JB is to meanwhile test the lights, which are in storage at her home, and possibly consult under urgent business on purchasing more.
Revd Goodall also explained that the Church is organising ‘Advent Windows’ in many of the benefice villages.  Different houses are asked to decorate a window, or gatepost if they have a long drive, with a theme of Christmas Carols.  She has contacted some Finmere residents and asks what the PC thinks about putting this on the village facebook page.  The PC is all in favour, everything that can be done to keep the Christmas spirit going is a good thing.  

15.  SPEEDING NEAR THE SCHOOL (21.00)

Residents have been raising concerns about speeding in the village, especially in Valley Rd.  Cars coming down the hill from the Old Banbury Rd are travelling far too fast along a road which is crossed by many schoolchildren each day.  A resident present at the meeting, asked to contribute by MKB, explains that with lockdown there have been a lot more adults walking around the village during the day and they have been shocked by the amount of speeding going on.  Many of these are apparently the cars of Beachborough parents, using the village as a rat run when they drop off their children in the morning.  This will only get worse when HS2 diverted traffic starts to come through the village.  Currently there is no signage in the area regarding speed.  It would be really helpful if there could be some ‘children crossing’ ‘slow through village’ signs.  In Water Stratford many residents have stickers on their bins which point out the danger to children and request careful driving.  
Parents are hoping to organise a road safety campaign in the village.  There are signs which you can purchase for placing on lampposts etc which allow you to use a child’s design and have a space for a photo of the child’s face to be attached.  This would stress the seriousness to drivers.  The resident points out that there is a fund for signage at OCC which can be applied for.  JB raises the possibility of accessing Covid-related funding and MKB points out that District Councillors have a fund for such projects.  SC is to check if any money is left with our three DC’s.  HS2 also has a grant fund for cycle lanes and paths, though some details would be needed as this is for big projects.  FOFSA have found out that a sign and a pole to put it on would cost around £90.  Authorisation would be needed from OCC Highways.  It would be a good thing to get our local area agent out to walk around the village with a councillor.  ST is happy to walk round.  SC is to contact OCC.  

ST points out that it took over a year for us to get the HGV signs which we requested for the village, so nobody should hold their breath on this matter.  We could organise a competition for the children to design a bin sticker, TA is happy to run with this.  We can put some temporary signs up around the village, similar to advertising a fete, just to get the ball rolling.  The resident says the parents would be happy to arrange some signs in the ‘drive considerately’ vein.  MKB suggests that they could apply for some S137 funding as this is an issue for the whole village.  

It may be an idea to get some suggestions from the Police.  SC is to give PC Shaun Sullivan’s number to TA and forward any funding information to the parents, care of the resident.  
16.  PLANNING WHITE PAPER (21.25)

This major change to planning does not seem to be a good thing.  MKB points out that there could be massive building on the green belt in Oxford soon.  JB feels that the new proposals outlined in the white paper will reduce the opportunity for public consultation on specific planning applications, and ‘front-load’ decision making.  All land suitable for development will be identified when Local Authorities prepare their Planning Strategy Documents.  Once land is identified in the Plan, there will be an assumption in favour of grant of planning permission, even before the nature of any planning proposals is known.  MKB explains that the more houses you have built so far under local plans the more you will be expected to build in future.  This punishes those authorities which have been trying to keep up with expected numbers and excuses those who have built very little.

The deadline for responses, including the completion of a 25 item questionnaire, is Oct 29th.  JB, in conjunction with MKB, is to prepare the PC’s submissions and circulate them under urgent business.  SC is to forward the full email of the consultation to JB again.

17.  HS2 – WARREN FARM (21.38)

Chris James of HS2 has proposed his hosting a Zoom meeting with the PC some time next week.  This will give him a chance to explain what the future plans are for the Finmere area, very little around the village has been announced so far.  MKB is to contact him and ask for a meeting on either Wed 14th, or Thurs 15th, in the afternoon or early evening.

18.  PLANNING APPLICATIONS (21.45)

AMC/2020/5280-9 – Update Finmere Landfill Site – appeal against enforcement – the submission from Finmere PC was circulated for suggestions and submitted.  The issue was highlighted on the village facebook page.  Emails were received from residents expressing surprise and disappointment that this issue had not been the subject of a newsletter.  At the start of lock down the PC took the decision not to circulate newsletters any more as their distribution could pose a risk to householders.  However, scientific evidence now points toward this not being the case.  SC has asked, through SLCC, what other PC’s are doing, and it is now the case that any who did pause delivery have resumed it.  The PC will recommence newsletter production but MKB’s deliveries will be shared among the other councillors as he is under advice to be very careful.
20/01613/F – 1 James Court – replace garage door and make good – permission subject to conditions

APP/C3105/W/20/3255385 – land adjoining Kings Head – the comments made on the original application will be carried forward to the appeal.  MKB has no idea why this development was refused

20/03217/APP – Finmere Aerodrome – to erect roadside services (garage and coffee shop) – this is to be a solar powered charging site for electric vehicles as well as a service station with a drive-thru coffee shop.  ST points out that it is not for the PC to comment on this without knowing the view of the villagers.  The first newsletter is to be produced for distribution on this matter.  The comments can then be coordinated under urgent business.  JB points out that the owner’s website did show a much larger proposal for the whole of the aerodrome land, with many houses, a green and other facilities, but this has now been taken down.  The recent activity on the site involved removing sections of the concrete pad, together with large quantities of reinforcing steel, in order that the land could be scanned for UXO (unexploded ordnance), this is mandatory as the aerodrome was used throughout WWII.  
19.  CORRESPONDENCE (22.00)

Correspondence for meeting – 

None

Emails printed – 

School health and safety reminder about parking – the School have been in contact with the PC and explained that following remarks about parking in Mere Rd on the Facebook page they are issuing a health and safety reminder to all parents pointing out the responsibility to keep the taxi space clear, to not park on the yellow zig-zag lines, to not turn in the school entrance, to not idle their engine while waiting, to keep resident’s driveways clear and to explain that complaints need to be directed to Thames Valley Police.  The school will be liaising with PC Shaun Sullivan on this issue in the future also.  
Church Christmas information about Carol Service/Advent Windows – see Section 14
Emails concerning newsletters and the Opes appeal – see Section 18
HS2 regarding a meeting – see Section 17
Villager regarding a ‘pumpkin trail’ – this is an idea to make some fun for village children who cannot ‘trick or treat’ this year due to the pandemic.  There will be pumpkins and decorations placed in multiple locations around the village, many will be at children’s homes and no doors will be knocked on.  Permission was requested to locate a display at both the Cross Tree and the Queen Victoria Jubilee Tree.  The display at the Cross Tree may be illuminated, requiring access to the power supply.  Bags of sweets will be distributed from the Cross Tree site, this will all be run in a covid secure way and organised by FOFSA.  The whole event will run from Sat 26th October to Nov 1st, so that there need not be too many children out on each night.  The PC has no objection, this seems like a very good idea, proposed ST, seconded PG, carried unanimously.  JB is to give FOFSA the keys to the electricity supply box so that lights can be set up.
Emails forwarded –

Issues already covered on agenda

Highways and transport survey – for information
Cherwell Local Plan update – for information
OCC Covid media release – for information
OALC August update – for information
OALC September update – for information
Right to contest survey (regarding land use) – for information
Rural Broadband funding news – TA is to look into this
Usual reports

20.  ANY OTHER BUSINESS (22.10)
Traveller site  Concerns have been raised about the traveller site in Little Tingewick.  The whole area seems to have become a bit of a dumping ground.  As a resident of Little Tingewick TA is to raise these concerns with Tingewick PC.  
21.  DATE OF NEXT MEETING (22.12)
The date of the next meeting is to be November 3rd.  Meeting closed at 22.13.
CORRESPONDENCE CIRCULATED
None
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